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 CONWAY PLANNING BOARD 
 

MINUTES 
 

AUGUST 24, 2023 
 
A meeting of the Conway Planning Board was held on Thursday, August 24, 2023, beginning at 
6:01 pm at the Conway Town Office, Conway, NH. Those present were: Chair, Benjamin Colbath; 
Selectmen’s Representative, Steve Porter; Vice Chair, Ailie Byers; Secretary, Erik Corbett; Eliza 
Grant; Bill Barbin; Mark Hounsell; Town Planner, Ryan O’Connor; and Planning Assistant, Holly 
Whitelaw. Alternate Debra Haynes was in attendance. 
 
 
WORK SESSION 
 
Mount Washington Valley Housing Coalition Zoning Atlas Presentation: Jen Burkett, Executive 
Director of Mount Washington Valley Housing Coalition and Tim Kershner of Memorial Hospital 
appeared before the Board.  
 
Max Latona, Emily Hamilton, Violet Victoria, and Ben Frost appeared via Zoom and gave a 
demonstration on the atlas tool.  
 
Chair Colbath called a five-minute recess. 
 
Chair Colbath suggested taking the agenda items out of order out of respect for the members of 
the public present for the food truck discussion.  
 
Ms. Grant made a motion, seconded by Mr. Corbett, to take the agenda items out of order 
and address the food truck issue first. Motion carried, with Mr. Hounsell present.  
 
Food Trucks:  
 
Mr. O'Connor presented a draft ordinance created as a discussion piece regarding approval of food 
trucks. The Planning Board could approve permanent food truck locations at existing commercial 
facilities in specific zones. Food truck operators could apply for a permit and any permitted food 
trucks could operate at these approved locations. It does not include the North Conway Village 
Commercial zone, to push business out of the more impacted commercial districts.  
 
Chair Colbath asked for Board comment.  
 
Mr. Porter said the North Conway Village Commercial District should be included, as it is a 
primary commercial district and will be impacted the most. Mr. Hounsell agreed.  
 
Chair Colbath noted that the property should provide bathroom facilities. He clarified that a 
temporary food truck event permit would be separate from a special event permit.  
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Ms. Byers verified that signage on the food truck is not included. She asked about approved seating 
locations and Mr. O'Connor clarified that seating is approved in a parking lot as long as it is not in 
the travel way.  
 
Mr. O'Connor asked if the Planning Board would like to approve proposed food truck locations, 
or if it should be administrative or through a permit. Mr. Hounsell said the staff should not have 
to handle this. He believes this should go through the Planning Board and the Select Board. He is 
concerned about the special exemption provision, as he would rather not have the ZBA be involved 
in this process.  
 
Ms. Byers asked if permanent food truck location approvals would be time limited. Mr. O'Connor 
said the intent was that once a location was approved, it could be utilized at the property owner's 
discretion.  
 
Mr. Porter supports the idea of the requests going through the Planning Board instead of the ZBA, 
due to their perspective of the entire commercial area. He agrees with granted permits being open-
ended. Mr. O'Connor clarified the goal was to keep the process from being overly burdensome and 
not involve multiple boards. He suggested the location be approved by the Planning Board and the 
food truck permit be an administrative approval.  
 
Ms. Grant said she believes the Board should consider resurrecting a minor site plan approval 
process. Chair Colbath agreed. Ms. Whitelaw clarified the minor site plan review does not require 
a survey.  
 
Ms. Byers verified that the business location would undergo site plan approval, not the food truck, 
and Mr. O'Connor agreed. Ms. Byers noted some businesses might not be willing to undergo the 
site plan review process. 
 
Mr. Hounsell suggested there should be a size restriction on the food trucks.  
 
Ms. Byers noted her concern that an open-ended approval is different than an annual review and 
approval of a location.  
 
Mr. Hounsell asked if there was an expectation that abutters would be notified of the presence of 
a food truck. Mr. O'Connor pointed out this would occur with a site plan review.  
 
Chair Colbath asked for public comment.  
 
Brian Roach clarified that a permitted lot would not be governed by the 14-day rule and Mr. 
O'Connor agreed. Mr. Roach said it is difficult to get in touch with the owners of larger properties 
to request that they go through the site plan review process. He clarified that if the property owner 
does not want to allow food truck customers to use their bathroom facilities, the food truck must 
apply for a permit to have a Porta Potty onsite and Chair Colbath agreed. Ms. Grant suggested a 
permit for a Porta Potty be included in a permit to operate a food truck.  
 
Shawn Flynn, operator of Wings Food Truck, asked what permit would be necessary to access a 
campground. Mr. Roach noted campgrounds are private property and not accessible to the public. 
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Mr. Hounsell would like to see strong language that the Board is not interested in regulating or 
overseeing food trucks on private property. Ms. Grant said a distinction needs to be made regarding 
private events. Mr. Flynn asked if food truck festivals would be allowed and Ms. Whitelaw said 
this is usually approved via a special event permit. Mr. Porter clarified the Board has been asked 
to come up with a regulation to deal with food trucks at commercial businesses.  
 
Michael Mitchroney, general manager of Settlers Green, said larger business owners should be 
willing to go through the site plan review process. He suggested businesses be allowed to indicate 
more than one food truck location, for reasons such as snow storage and the availability to shift 
locations based on events occurring.  
 
Lloyd Metcalf, owner of Dragon Wagon Food Cart, suggested adding a question to the special 
event permit application asking if a food truck will be present.  
 
Mr. Roach said his is one of the only food trucks open all year long, so they will run out of locations 
under the current 14-day restriction.  
 
A food truck operator asked if any of the Board members have utilized a food truck and many 
members said they had. She expressed her frustration with the 14-day limit. Mr. Porter expressed 
his support of food trucks.  
 
Chair Colbath thanked the public for attending and said there will be a follow-up meeting once the 
ordinance is finalized.  
 
Chair Colbath closed public comment.  
 
Murals: 
 
Mr. O'Connor said a public art ordinance is needed that addresses murals, but could include 
sculptures, street art, performance art, etc., in the future. He presented a proposed ordinance, 
reviewed the definitions of murals, and noted that it distinguishes murals from signs.  
 
Chair Colbath asked for Board comment.  
 
Ms. Byers asked about a mural not covering the exterior surface of a building. Mr. O'Connor 
clarified that this applies to not blocking egress.  
 
Chair Colbath stressed the importance of delineating the difference between murals and signs and 
believes there is verbiage in this ordinance that covers this. 
 
Mr. Hounsell noted the need to maintain a mural. Mr. O'Connor said the ordinance will state that 
maintenance is the responsibility of the property owner and that code enforcement will have an 
enforceable ordinance.  
 
Chair Colbath asked for public comment.  
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Mr. Mitchroney complimented Mr. O'Connor on the first draft of this ordinance. He asked why 
the mural should not be located on the façade of a building. The Board discussed the definition of 
a façade and agreed murals should not be located on the front of a building. Mr. O'Connor will 
rewrite this portion to indicate the primary entrance of a building instead of a façade.  
 
Mr. Mitchroney asked for clarification of the area that a mural can cover. The Board discussed 
where murals should be located and how much of a wall they should cover. Mr. Mitchroney asked 
if windows, doors, and awnings would be included in the square footage of a wall.  
 
The Board agreed that murals and public art should be clearly defined.  
 
Mr. Hounsell said no limitations should be placed on murals on side walls, as this restricts an 
artist's ability to create art.  
 
Ms. Whitelaw asked if more than one mural was installed, would that be considered to meet the 
25% restriction. The Board agreed this would be the case. The Board discussed removing the 
percentage requirement. Mr. Mitchroney supported this idea, saying murals are a draw to the town 
and modernizes the town. Some buildings in town would be beautified by applying a mural. He 
said there are a lot of unique structures in town and restricting murals on front façades is difficult. 
Flexibility on where the mural can be located would be preferable.  
 
Chair Colbath closed public comment.  
 
Kennel Definition: 
 
Mr. O'Connor presented a definition of a kennel. He reviewed the proposed ordinance.  
 
Ms. Grant suggested changes to the definition of a kennel in the proposed ordinance and said that 
it should be reoriented to address noise buffers.  
 
Chair Colbath asked for public comment; there was none.  
 
Extension of Moratorium: 
 
Mr. O'Connor said the justification for the moratorium needs to be revisited. He introduced 
innovative land use control to the Board, which must be mentioned in the Master Plan. This gives 
the Board the ability to explore different things regarding housing and requires commercial 
developments to contribute more to the public infrastructure. He listed a number of factors that 
should be addressed in the Master Plan.  
 
Chair Colbath asked for Board comment.  
 
After discussions regarding impervious surfaces, the zero rental vacancy rate, and water quality, 
the Board agreed time is needed to continue to discuss this issue. 
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Mr. Hounsell made a motion, seconded by Mr. Barbin, to prepare a warrant article for the 
committee to review on September 28th for a public hearing on October 12th. Motion carried 
unanimously.  
 
Other Business 
 
Parkway 
Chair Colbath said the Board was engaged in an accidental quorum via email regarding the 
property potentially available from the state on the North-South Road. He noted the emails must 
be available for the minutes.  
 
Mr. Porter said the Board of Selectmen is dealing with this issue. He explained there are two 
parcels, the vacant condos by Settlers Green and five acres along the North-South Road that the 
state DOT has referenced the town as potential interest. The Board of Selectmen is waiting for 
more information from the state.  
 
Chair Colbath said he spoke with Joe Kenney regarding potential avenues forward, as the Board 
wants to protect this area. Mr. Kenney mentioned looking into federal opportunities to purchase 
the land from the state. Chair Colbath spoke with Mr. O'Connor, as he would like to have writing 
in place, should something of this nature come about.  
 
Ms. Grant agreed this area should be protected. She would like to see a clear plan in place to pursue 
this. Mr. Porter stressed that this issue is in the Board of Selectmen's purview at this time. Chair 
Colbath said he feels there is no harm for the Boards to work in tandem on this issue. Mr. Porter 
recommended the Planning Board let the Board of Selectmen pursue this issue.  
 
Mr. Hounsell made a motion, seconded by Mr. Colbath, that the Planning Board authorize 
the chairman to appoint three members to a subcommittee to research the definition of the 
overlay layout of the North-South Parkway and recommend protections. Mr. Hounsell said 
the parkway is identified as a parkway in the Master Plan. It was voted to be a parkway by the 
Board of Selectmen in 2005. This came about as the federal government said a bypass was needed 
and it was part of this project. However, the bypass and parkway were done away with. He said 
this property is very vulnerable to development. He said the Planning Board is empowered under 
state law to be the planners for the Town. He said it is time for the Board to save the parkway. 
Motion carried, with Mr. Porter present.  
 
Chair Colbath, Mr. Porter, and Ms. Grant volunteered for this subcommittee. Chair Colbath 
appointed Ms. Grant to be the chairman of the subcommittee.   
 
Facilities Use Committee 
Chair Colbath reported Mike DiGregorio said the School Board has decided to give the Planning 
Board a non-voting member position on the Facilities Use Committee. Chair Colbath made a 
motion, seconded by Mr. Hounsell, to appoint Mr. Barbin to this position. Mr. Barbin said he 
was not interested. The Board discussed the purpose of appointing a non-voting member to a 
committee. Chair Colbath rescinded the motion. Mr. Hounsell rescinded the second.  
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Mr. Hounsell made a motion, seconded by Ms. Byers, to appoint Mr. Corbett as a member 
of the Facilities Use Committee. Motion carried, with Mr. Corbett abstaining from voting. 
 
September 28th Work Session:  
 
Waterway protection 
Moratorium language 
Outdoor dining 
Parkway  
Site Plan Amendments  
 
Ms. Grant requested the old minor site plan review information be sent to the Board. 
 
Chair Colbath opened public comment.  
 
Tom Eastman of the Conway Daily Sun said he was present at the School Board meeting where 
the Planning Board was said to have a "closed mind" regarding closing the school. He said the 
meeting wasn't a work session; it was the Master Plan committee. He said Mr. Hounsell made a 
motion for a straw poll; it was not a formal vote.  
 
Chair Colbath closed public comment.  
 
Chair Colbath adjourned the meeting at 9:12 pm. 
 
Respectfully submitted, 
Beth Hanggeli 
 
 
 


























